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AGENDA

Port of Kennewick
Special Commission Business Meeting and Public Review Workshop
Country Gentleman Event Center
9221 W. Clearwater Avenue, Kennewick, Washington

Tuesday, July 28, 2015
6:00 p.m.

CALL TO ORDER
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

PUBLIC COMMENT (Please state your name and address for the public record)

CONSENT AGENDA

A. Approval of Direct Deposit and ePayments Dated July 17, 2015
B. Approval of Warrant Registers Dated July 28, 2015

C. Approval of Commission Meeting Minutes Dated July 14, 2015

PRESENTATION
A. Vista Field Draft Master Plan, Michael Mehaffy & Laurence Qamar, DPZ (LARRY)
1. Report of public input since November charrette and how comments will be incorporated
into the final draft Vista Field Redevelopment Master Plan
2. Discussion of Vista Field design standards and possible development/architectural “theme’
3. Timeline and development schedule

)

PUBLIC COMMENT (Please state your name and address for the public record)

ADJOURNMENT

PLEASE SILENCE CELL PHONES



PUBLIC Review Workshop

Vista Field
RAFT Master Plan

Tuesday, July 28, 2015 | 6:00p

Meeting will be held at
Country Gentleman Event Center

9221 W Clearwater Ave, Kennewick
PUBLIC COMMENTS ARE ENCOURAGED

Who should attend: General public and media--this meeting
is open to everyone, NOT JUST Kennewick residents

What: 1) Consultant will report on public input since November
charrette and how comments will be incorporated into
the final draft Vista Field Redevelopment Master Plan

2) Discussion of Vista Field design standards and possible
development/architectural “theme”

3) Timeline and development schedule

We urge citizens to attend, comment, review, and refine the
guiding document for Vista Field redevelopment.

For more information
call 509-586-1186
or visit us at
www.PortOfKennewick.org

— Port of Kennewick

350 CLOVER ISLAND DRIVE | SUITE 200 | KENNEWICK, WA 99336

( —
! (509) 586-1186 | WWW.PORTOFKENNEWICK.ORG




REGULAR COMMISSION MEETING

PORT OF KENNEWICK DRAFT JuLy 14,2015 MINUTES

CALL TO ORDER
Commission President Don Barnes called the Regular Commission meeting to order at 2:00 p.m. in the
Port of Kennewick Commission Chambers located at 350 Clover Island Drive, Suite 200, Kennewick,

Washington 99336.

The following were present:

Board Members: Don Barnes, President
Skip Novakovich, Vice-President
Thomas Moak, Secretary

Staff Members: Tim Arntzen, Executive Director
Tana Bader Inglima, Director of Governmental Relations and Marketing
Tammy Fine, Director of Finance/Auditor
Amber Hanchette, Director of Real Estate and Operations
Nick Kooiker, Assistant Auditor
Larry Peterson, Director of Planning and Development
Lisa Schumacher, Special Projects Coordinator
Bridgette Scott, Executive Assistant
Lucinda Luke, Port Counsel

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
Mr. Jon Lindeman led the Pledge of Allegiance.

Mr. Barnes asked if there were any additions or changes to the Official Agenda.

Mr. Amtzen inquired if Item 5A could be moved further down in the Agenda, as the full presentation
group is not present. Also, Mr. Amtzen stated an Executive Session may be necessary for Item 6C.

Mr. Barnes stated, with Commission consent, Item 5A will be moved further down in the Agenda, to
accommodate the presenters and note there may be a necessity for an Executive Session for Item 6C.

PUBLIC COMMENT

Matt Boehnke, 6004 West 6 Avenue, Kennewick. Mr. Boehnke, Air Show Director for the Tri-City
Water Follies, invited the Port of Kennewick to the Fiftieth Annual Water Follies, July 24-26, 2015.
Mr. Boehnke stated the “Over the River” Airshow will include; USAF Heritage Flight program, Lucas
Oil Aerobatics and Skydivers, the Air Combat Command F-16 Viper West, the Patriots Jet Team, and
Anna Serbinenko, Sky Dancer. ‘

No further comments were made.
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CONSENT AGENDA
Consent agenda consisted of the following:
A. Approval of Direct Deposit and E-Payments Dated July 2, 2015
Direct Deposit and E-Payments totaling $56,259.84
B. Approval of Warrant Registers Dated July 14, 2015
Expense Fund Voucher Numbers 37002 through 37044 for a grand total of $140,151.98
C. Approval of Commission Meeting Minutes dated June 23, 2015
D. Approval for Commission President to Sign Letter Regarding the Tri-Cities Regional Airport,
Small Community Air Service Development Grant
E. Approval of GBW Railcar Services LLC Lease Addendum; Resolution 2015-18

MOTION: Commissioner Novakovich moved for approval of Consent Agenda, as presented;
Commissioner Moak seconded. With no further discussion, All in favor 3:0. Motion carried
unanimously.

PRESENTATIONS

A

Art Development Research Report, Port Art Liaison Barb Carter

Mr. Amtzen stated several members of the Port team have visited Miami in conjunction with the
redevelopment of Vista Field and have toured areas such as Espanola Way and the Wynwood
District with the Duany Plater-Zyberk (DPZ) team. Mr. Arntzen reported that Wynwood was a
former warehouse district that became an artist community and features outdoor murals with
some of the worlds most renowned street artists. He explained that Ms. Barb Carter informed
staff a while ago that she would be visiting Miami and that she would like to see the areas. The
Port arranged for her to visit with Elizabeth Plater-Zyberk and Senen Antonio of DPZ. Ms.
Carter is here today to give us her perspective.

Ms. Carter thanked Mr. Arntzen and stated she appreciated the time with Ms. Plater-Zyberk and
Mr. Antonio. Ms. Carter reported on the Lincoln Road Mall in Southbeach, the Miami Design
Center and the Wynwood Arts District.

Ms. Carter stated during her visit, Ms. Plater-Zyberk recommended the Port do the following:
Don’t lose momentum — show action;
Use what you have — runway and hangars;
Start an annual event now;
First projects must be excellent;
Start nursery of plants for future use;
Fill empty space with artists;
Program around performing arts;
Three principles of successful development:
o Design — Port finalizing;
o Policy — resolve codes and regulatory issues so Port can fulfill the design;
o Management — creative, safe, programming to bring people in.

Ms. Carter stated the Wynwood District is very interactive, with a variety of activities taking
place and it is very obvious that the people who live and work there enjoy their community.
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Mr. Novakovich thanked Ms. Carter for her enthusiasm and presentation.

Mr. Moak inquired if staff would be able to discuss Ms. Plater-Zyberk’s coinments with Mr.
Mehaffy and Mr. Qamar.

Mr. Arntzen believes a good time to discuss the comments would be at our July 28, 2015
Workshop. The Workshop will address the public comments the Port has received since the
Charrette; the recommendations made by the Vista Vision Task Force; and staff to staff
conversations. Mr. Amtzen encouraged the public to attend and stated the workshop format will
be different from our regular meetings and the public will be encouraged to speak to the
Commission, staff and our DPZ consultants.

Mr. Amtzen was pleased to see the comments from Ms. Plater-Zyberk and stated the list helps
narrow down items for consideration. With cooperation from the City of Kennewick, the codes
will set the framework for the redevelopment and once in place, the Port can capture the essence
and ideas of what it is the community is seeking,

Mr. Barnes stated Wynwood District demonstrates an example of what Columbia Drive could
become; but the question is, how we get from where we are now, to where we want to be? Mr.
Barnes stated the concise list outlines the steps from beginning to end and we have the
opportunity to start with a blank canvas and develop a successful region.

B. Columbia Gardens, Latino Artwork, Davin Diaz and Hispanic Community Leaders

Mr. Arntzen stated Jon Lindeman contacted him a while back and asked the Port to consider
including artwork that honors the Hispanic heritage within the Wine Village. Mr. Lindeman
inquired if there was a way to include artwork that displays the commitments and contributions
made by the Hispanic culture, primarily to the agricultural growth in the State of Washington.
Mr. Arntzen reached out to Davin Diaz of the Hispanic Chamber of Commerce, and he began to
explore the idea. Mr. Arntzen stated a committee was established, with nine core members, who
would like to see the concept come to fruition. Mr. Arntzen introduced Davin Diaz, Jhoanna
Jones, Jon Lindeman and Martin Valadez.

Mr. Diaz stated the committee’s goal is to celebrate the significant contribution of the Latino
heritage to the wine industry through art. The committee hopes the mural will be a catalyst for
discussion and education about the Latino contribution to the local culture and region.
Furthermore, the committee would like to capitalize on the foundation established by the Port,
who works with diverse groups, to celebrate local heritages, for example the Confederated
Tribes of the Umatilla Indian Reservation.

Mr. Lindeman explained his Hispanic heritage and stated he has been involved in agriculture for
fifty years. The Latino contribution to the wine industry and agriculture is tremendous, and Mr.
Lindeman believes the Latino population is the backbone of our agricultural community.
Furthermore, Mr. Lindeman stated it is important to include the efforts of the Latino community
and the discussion needs to be take place now, for Columbia Gardens and Vista Field.
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Mr. Valadez thanked the Commission for considering a mural project in the Wine Village and
stated it is an important project, which is reflective of our local community. Mr. Valadez, a
professor of Latin American history, has researched Latinos in Washington and found they have
been an integral part of Washington since it was a Territory. The population has increased and
diversified since World War II and a mural could reflect the history of the Latino contribution to
wine and agriculture in our region.

Mr. Diaz stated the Latino community is diverse and our committee would like to see a vibrant
mural, but we want to be champions for the cause. As a Committee, they are prepared to:
e Work with the Port of Kennewick by drafting a Call for Art outlining the goals, themes
and aesthetics of the mural;
e  Make recommendations for artists;
e Share the mural design with the broader Latino community for input and support; and
e Fundraise if needed.

Mr. Diaz thanked the Commission for taking the lead on such an important issue in the Tri-
Cities and commended the Port for their vision for the arts and working with diverse groups.

Mr. Barnes is very interested in exploring the idea of a mural and recognizing the Latino’s
contribution to the wine and agricultural industry. The Port has already taken steps put artwork
in place around Clover Island and Mr. Barnes would like to stay within the established approach
the Port has utilized in the past, with regards to artwork. Mr. Bames believes it would be an
excellent addition to Columbia Gardens and is excited about possibility of the project.

Mr. Novakovich had the privilege to attend a meeting and was impressed by the enthusiasm and
willingness of the group to work with the Port. Mr. Novakovich appreciated the group’s
willingness to fundraise, which shows their commitment to the project and fully supports
investigating the idea and moving forward.

Mr. Moak likes the concept of a mural that has multiple layers and addresses a historic and
artistic standpoint. Mr. Moak inquired what the Port would need to do in terms of our plans and
if the intent was for every wall in Columbia Gardens to have a mural. The Port needs to create a
plan for the development and believes this is a good first step, which Mr. Moak embraces fully,
however, he would like to see that the proper steps are in place.

Mr. Armtzen indicated that there would only be minor changes made to the west wall if the
Commission wanted to pursue further. Mr. Amtzen would work with Mr. Black and Mr.
Thornhill to ready the west wall to be a canvas, without making a final decision, while
preserving the opportunity.

Mr. Arntzen stated the group has discussed practical issues that need to be addressed, however,
today’s presentation was to see if the Commission had interest in pursuing the idea. This would
be a non-binding commitment without spending public money and Mr. Arntzen would like this
to continue as a group process. The mural project is a reminder of how processes start and how
great things can become of them.
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Mr. Peterson stated, the west wall is the best placement for a mural, with the only other potential
candidates being the 211 building or the custom crush facility, which would offer a great view
from the quiet street. Mr. Peterson stated the surface treatment of the west wall would need to
be included in the bid process, which is anticipated to be advertised in September.

The consensus of the Commission is for staff to investigate preserving the west wall for a Latino
mural and to continue meeting with the Latino Heritage Mural Committee.

Mr. Arntzen will continue meeting with the Latino Heritage Mural Committee and work on
details and technical elements and update the Commission periodically.

NEW BUSINESS
A. Columbia Gardens Wine Village Lease Rates; Resolution 2015-15
Ms. Hanchette stated as the Columbia Gardens wine development buildings proceed to
construction and effluent waste disposal decisions have been resolved, establishing lease rates
for new tenants becomes the next important step in marketing the development to future
businesses.

The Columbia Gardens Wine Village will be a one-of-a-kind waterfront destination in
Kennewick where boutique wine producers will have the opportunity to access city sewer
services for the disposal of wine effluent without incurring costly infrastructure expenses.

Phase 1 of the Columbia Gardens Wine Village will consist of three buildings:
Building #1 NORTH includes: 1,693 sf production area, 504 sf loft, 1,100 sf tasting room

Building #1 SOUTH (case goods/barrel storage) includes: 1,100 sf case goods, 1,270 barrel
storage; shared 50% each tenant.

Building #2 EAST includes: 2,286 sf production area, 504 sf loft, 1,100 sf tasting room

In analyzing the nearby industrial and commercial space for lease, there are few comparisons
that can be made to a new and unique construction project such as the Columbia Gardens Wine
Village. Commercial space on Columbia Drive and industrial space at the Oak Street Industrial
Park, both Port owned and privately owned properties, were included in the analysis.
Furthermore, the Port of Walla Walla Wine Incubator Program was evaluated for its similarities
in fostering economic development for start-up wineries and corresponding entry level lease
rates to encourage business growth.

Additionally, an expanded analysis included an opinion of value obtained by an experienced
commercial real estate professional to look at broader community factors, potential location
challenges and lease rate comparisons. The comprehensive review separated tasting room space
from production/storage and offered a rental range for each. Staff then disseminated the separate
rates to produce a single blended rate, which included 16 comparables and location. The Port’s
mission is to kick-start the area for future development and came up with a proposed range of
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65-75 cents per square foot. Past practice has been for the Port to offer a blended rate, rather
than charging differing rates based on space, single rate. Ms. Hanchette reached out to potential
wineries that would be a good fit for Columbia Gardens and received favorable feedback
regarding the rate range.

Mr. Arntzen appreciates Ms. Hanchette’s outreach and research. The Port has used Rusty Morse,
a commercial real estate professional, on past projects and he has been a good barometer on
rates. Mr. Arntzen believes the rates will be a good rate of return and the Port’s mission is to
create jobs and economic vitality. The Port and City of Kennewick are marshaling their assets
and Mr. Arntzen believes the rates are reasonable and will create opportunities for the private
sector.

PUBLIC COMMENT
Terry Walsh, 2362 West 49" Avenue, Kennewick. Ms. Walsh, Executive Director for
Employee and Community Relations for the City of Kennewick, stated the City is very
supportive of the Port and the rates are very reasonable. Furthermore, the rate is keeping in line
with the City’s effluent rate. Ms. Walsh believe the rates will attract good clients and will help
kick-start the development.

No further comments were made.

MOTION: Commissioner Novakovich moved for approval of Resolution 2015-15, approving initial
lease rates for the Phase 1 Columbia Gardens development buildings at a blended lease rate range
$.65 - 8.75 cents per square foot per month, and instructs the Executive Director to aggressively
market the Columbia Gardens wine development buildings; Commissioner Moak seconded.

Discussion:
Myr. Novakovich applauded Ms. Hanchette for her thorough work and stated the below market
rate will be an incentive to get businesses into the Wine Village.

Mr. Moak inquired if the Port is anticipating a five year lease for the buildings.

Ms. Hanchette stated the lease term is no less than a three year lease. The Interlocal Agreement
sets a five year term for the rates.

Mpr. Moak stated for the record, the Port is not providing any incubator services and it was
recommended by Mr. Morse that tenants pay utilities, maintenance and janitorial service.

Ms. Hanchette stated this is not an incubator lease and the Port will take care of external
services, per Port standard practice and the tenant will be responsible for the inside services.

Mpr. Barnes is supportive of the rate structure and stated these are very attractive rates for new
construction. Furthermore, Mr. Barnes does not believe there will be an issue finding highly
qualified tenants. The Port is creating a new development and if it exceeds our expectations, the
private sector will respond. Columbia Gardens is a catalyst for redevelopment and it is
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important to have attractive lease rates to bring in the tenants.

Mr. Novakovich stated the Port's success on Columbia Drive will help build the public
confidence for Vista Field.

With no further discussion, All in favor 3:0. Motion carried unanimously.
Mr. Barnes recessed the meeting at 3:46 p.m. for a break and will reconvene 3:55 p.m.

B. First Addendum to Columbia Gardens Interlocal Agreement; Resolution 2015-16

Mr. Arntzen presented the First Addendum to the Columbia Gardens Interlocal Agreement (ILA)
between the Port and the City of Kennewick. The “Columbia Gardens” vision was codified in an
Interlocal Agreement entered into between the Port and the City of Kennewick on November 5,
2013 (Resolution 2013-24). The vision is for the partners to jointly create a destination that
includes a wine village featuring urban wineries, tasting rooms, shopping, and entertainment
amenities which will draw residents and visitors to Kennewick’s historic waterfront. Over the
past few years, Port and City staff have been working cooperatively to implement the vision.
The ILA formalizes the new direction for the Port and the City for Columbia Gardens, Phase
One.

One of the key elements of the original ILA was for the City to construct an effluent treatment
facility, which would be housed in a portion of the Port’s building located at 211 East Columbia
Drive. Since the adoption of the ILA, the parties have determined a more economical means of
managing wastewater is available, which consists of in-ground tank(s) for storage and timed
release of winery effluent. The effluent can then be discharged at appropriate times into the City
sewer system for final treatment with other wastewater at the wastewater treatment plant.
Another significant change since the ILA was adopted, is that the Port has demolished the 421
building and is in the process of designing and constructing three new buildings on the former
421 site. Additionally, the Port’s existing 211 building will not be necessary for housing the
wastewater treatment system and can be repurposed for wine related activities.

Mr. Arntzen stated the ILA also addresses the maximum output which is equivalent to 50,000
cases as a production limit and anything larger will be allocated to the Raceway property in West
Richland.  Furthermore, there will not be effluent access to the Willows, which may
accommodate mixed use commercial and residential. The draft First Addendum stated the Port
buildings would be completed by April 30, 2016; however, that date for completion has been
revised to October 30, 2016.

If approved, Ms. Walsh will deliver the signed First Addendum to the City Council, who will

review for approval at their Council Meeting on July 21,2015. The Port and City have worked
together to provide reasonable rates that bring new businesses to this part of town.

PUBLIC COMMENT

No comments were made.
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MOTION: Commissioner Novakovich moved for approval of Resolution 2015-16, adopting the First
Addendum to the Interlocal Agreement with the City of Kennewick Related to the Columbia Gardens
Wine Village, Phase 1; Commissioner Moak seconded.

Discussion:
Mpr. Moak inquired if there is advantage to a ten year term for the ILA.

Mpr. Arntzen stated the term limit would give the entities sufficient time to complete phase one
and an incentive to discuss a potential phase two.

With no further discussion, All in favor 3:0. Motion carried unanimously.

Mr. Arntzen acknowledged the hard work of Ms. Walsh, and City Manager Marie Mosely, who
were the master minds behind concept and helped bring the redevelopment to fruition.

C. Bid Award for Clover Island Boat Launch Facility Project; Resolution 2015-17

Mr. Peterson stated, the Port’s 2015 Work Plan and 2015-2016 Biennial Budget include funds
for the repair/replacement of the Clover Island Boat Ramp and construction of an upland parking
lot and bathroom improvements. The project includes construction of bathroom facilities, paved
trailer parking area, an ADA parking space, landscaping, artwork and lighting improvements to
the existing Clover Island Boat Launch area. This project is funded in part with the assistance of
a grant from the Washington State Recreation and Conservation Office. This project excludes
planned in-water work to reconstruct the boat ramp.

The Port properly advertised this project for bid and received (3) three bids before the 2:00 p.m.
July 9, 2015 deadline. Although the bids received exceed the engineers estimate by 17-20%, all
three bids range 2% from low to high, which indicates the plans and specifications had sufficient
detail to assure the Port the true and realistic cost of the project is reflected in the bids received.

Upon opening the bids, an informality with the apparent low bid received from Booth & Sons
Construction relating to a letter of qualifications was discovered. Ms. Luke will explain and
discuss the informality and the potential implications prior to Commission consideration.

MOTION: Commissioner Novakovich moved to convene into Executive Session to discuss the Bid
Award for Clover Island Boat Launch Facility Project with legal counsel and table the Resolution
2015-17; motion failed for lack of a second.

Ms. Luke will provide legal counsel to the Commission regarding the Bid Award and the topic is
appropriate for Executive Session. The Commission has the option to table the discussion and
enter into Executive Session now, or as scheduled. However, Ms. Luke recommended the

Commission briefly discuss the matter before entering into Executive Session.

Mr. Moak would like to discuss the Bid Award during the scheduled Executive Session.
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Mr. Barnes stated the Commission needs to table and address during Executive Session.

Mr. Amtzen suggested the Commission can review the details of the Bid Process issue with Ms.
Luke and then enter into Executive Session.

Ms. Luke stated the Port received three bids for the Clover Island Boat Launch Facility Project
and staff opened and reviewed each bid for completion. It was determined that the lowest bidder
had not met one of the requirements in the bid packet by not providing a letter of qualification.
Ms. Luke stated the Commission should determine whether the overlooked letter of
qualifications is an informality the Port would like to waive or require full compliance of bid
package and submittal.

Mr. Barnes restated the scenarios: award the contract to the lowest bidder, and deem their failure
to submit their letter of qualifications as an informality; or follow the strict interpretation of the
bid process and deem the low bid as non-responsive for failure to respond and award the contract
to the second lowest bidder. Mr. Barnes inquired if there is potential for litigation.

Ms. Luke stated there is the potential for litigation and the decision could be challenged.

Mr. Bames called for Public Comment.

PUBLIC COMMENT

No comments were made.

MOTION: Commissioner Novakovich moved to table the Resolution 2015-17, Bid Award for Clover
Island Boat Launch Facility Project and discuss during the regularly scheduled Executive Session;
Commissioner Moak seconded. With no further discussion, All in favor 3:0. Motion carried
unanimously.

The Commission will take action on this item once we reconvene from Executive Session.

REPORTS, COMMENTS AND DISCUSSION ITEMS
A. Vista Field Redevelopment
Mr. Peterson stated on July 7, 2015 staff met with City Kennewick Public Works Director, Cary
Roe; John Deskins, Traffic Engineer; the DPZ consulting team; Interim General Manager from
Ben-Franklin Transit; and Andy Gomez from the Benton Franklin Council of Governments to
discuss the road network around Vista Field and the impact to the existing street network. The
Port is undertaking a transportation analysis, which Mr. Deskins and Mr. Roe helped craft. Mr.
Peterson appreciated Mr. Gomez’s regional perspective and stated it was quite helpful.

Mr. Peterson reported the Port will be holding a Vista Field Workshop on July 28, 2015, at
County Gentleman, from 6:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m., which will take the place of the regularly
scheduled Commission Meeting. The public will have the opportunity to ask questions and
discuss the elements for Vista Field with our DPZ consultants, staff and the Commission.
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Mr. Moak relayed he has heard some citizens who are on the Vista Field email distribution list
were unaware of the July 28, 2015 Workshop. Mr. Moak inquired how the Workshop will be
different from the November Charrette.

Mr. Peterson stated there was a technical error with the Workshop email and he will resend the
email to the distribution list. Furthermore, the intention of the Workshop is to update the
citizens and the Commission on the future of Vista Field, including a Master Plan update.

B. Commissioner Meetings (formal and informal meetings with groups or individuals)
Commissioners reported on their respective committee meetings.

C. Non-Scheduled Items

1

Mr. Moak received an email from Bob Tory, owner of the Tri-City Americans, regarding the
new Ice District, which is opening this month in Edmonton, Alberta. Edmonton has taken
25 acres in the heart of the City and designed Canada’s largest, mixed-use sports and
entertainment district. Mr. Moak saw a world class effort with 25 acres and can’t wait to see
what the Port can do with 100 acres. Mr. Moak encouraged everyone to visit the Ice
District’s website, www.icedistrict.com and stated the Ice District was formerly named the
Arena District and pondered how the Port can create a memorable name for Vista Field.

Mr. Barnes stated the Roger Brooks study, was designed to help develop a regional
marketing plan that differentiates the Tri-Cities from other Washington communities. Mr.
Barnes appreciates the study and stated the Port of Kennewick has many ambitious projects
in the works; however, it was recently discussed how the Port’s budget can be easily
stretched by outside organization funding requests. Currently, the Brand Implementation
group, which includes representatives from the four cities, two counties, local ports and
other entities, is working on brand implementation and a way-finding system, as part of the
recommendations made by Roger Brooks. Mr. Barnes would like to encourage the
Commission and staff to keep the entire study in perspective, versus looking at one action
item, such as way-finding. Mr. Barnes explained an element that caught his attention was
product development, which states “all successful brands are built on product, not
marketing.” New advertising, graphics and logos can be developed, however, if the product
does not change or improve, what has been accomplished. Furthermore, the study
emphasizes delivering on the promise, stating, once visitors arrive in the Tri-Cities, you must
deliver on the promise of the advertising and marketing.

Mr. Barnes stated the Brand Implementation group will be looking to the Port for funding
for a way-finding consultant. However, Mr. Barnes believes the Port 1s better positioned to
deliver on the promise made by the marketing and advertising more than any other entity in
the Tri-Cities. Mr. Barnes believes the potential of Columbia Drive, Vista Field and the Tri-
City Raceway, will do more to deliver on the promise of making the Tri-Cities a better
community and more attractive to outside tourism. Mr. Bames inquired if it is better for the
Port to spend all available funds on Port projects and say no to way-finding, because the Port
is doing more on the Roger Brooks study by delivering on the promise. Mr. Barnes stated
we need to move forward cautiously, because tremendous projects on the horizon will
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require all available resources. The Port would like to remain solid team players, but there
may come a time where we need to say no to certain requests.

Mr. Moak stated, as the Commission representative on the Brand Implementation group, he
is disappointed and frustrated by lack of progress to make the brand process work. It has
been almost a year since the Roger Books study was presented and other than changing
logos and some design work, little has been accomplished. Mr. Moak stated the Port of
Kennewick is mentioned several times in the branding report and is the only entity that can
make things happen, as Mr. Barnes stated. Mr. Moak is very frustrated by our jurisdictional
partners and believes they are hindering the progress of the brand implementation.
Furthermore, there is no accountability and very little action during the meetings to move
forward. Mr. Moak agrees with Mr. Barnes, way-finding is important, but it is only one
element of the study.

Mr. Amtzen inquired if the Commission would like to place the Brand Implementation on a
future Agenda. Mr. Arntzen appreciated the discussion and wondered if the Port’s position
should be to help others build things to market.

The Commission consensus is to place Brand Implementation on a future Agenda.

3. Mr. Novakovich updated the Commission on the transportation package, which was passed
by the State House and Senate:
¢ Red Mountain I-82 interchange: $28,400,000;
e Highway 240 Improvements: $5,000,000;
o Duportail Bridge, Richland to West Richland: $20,000,000;
e U.S. Highway 395, Ridgeline intersection, Kennewick: $15,000,000;
e U.S. Highway 12 improvements between Tri-Cities and Walla Walla: $168,000,000:
e Lewis Street Bridge, Pasco: $15,000,000.

4. Ms. Schumacher reported that the Port of Kennewick’s 100" Anniversary Event photo book
has been completed; and presented a book to each Commissioner. Ms. Schumacher stated
one book will go into our Port library and the other will go in the time capsule.

5. Ms. Bader Inglima reported as part of the Port’s 100™ Anniversary, Commissioner Moak
volunteered to conduct several historic walking tours of downtown Kennewick. This event
1s a success, as of now, dates have sold out, and additional dates are being added. Ms. Bader
Inglima appreciates Mr. Moak’s efforts for putting the walking tour together.

The Portland Water Spectacular Ski Team will be performing on the Columbia on August 1
and 2, 2015 just outside Clover Island Inn. The event is open to the public and the best
views will be from the Crow’s Nest, the Clover Island Inn pool patio or Cedars. The Clover
Island Inn will also have a live band and a no host BBQ on the pool patio.

6. Mr. Arntzen is delighted with the success of Mr. Moak’s walking tour and stated Ms. Bader
Inglima will be attending the walking tour.
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Mr. Arntzen reported that the City of Kennewick passed Resolution 15-24, honoring Mr.
Novakovich for his work on the Bridge to Bridge and UDAT efforts, dating back to 2002.
Mr. Amtzen stated Mr. Moak and other community members were involved in the planning
efforts as well.

7. Mr. Peterson will be attending the Kennewick City Council meeting tonight to give brief
overview of the Vista Field planning process and what is expected over the next few months.

8. Ms. Hanchette stated Washington Protection is no longer offering their nightly protection
service. As of July 6, 2015, Phoenix Protective began nightly patrols of Clover Island and
Oak Street.

9. Mr. Novakovich would like to recognize Ms. Fine and offer her congratulations on recently
getting married.

PUBLIC COMMENTS

Chuck Eaton, 2309 Davison Avenue, Richland. Mr. Eaton thanked Ms. Hanchette for participating in
the Arts Foundation Meeting on July 6, 2015. The Arts Foundation brought in Julianna Ross, the
Executive Director for the Sand Point Arts and Cultural Exchange (SPACE) at Magnuson Park in
Seattle. SPACE is very similar to the proposal the Arts Foundation is crafting for the use of the Field
Base Operator (FBO) building. SPACE revitalized a former naval air base, and converted several
buildings into art space. Ms. Ross was informative and gave the Arts Foundation a new perspective and
is very excited about what is happening at Vista Field and offered her support. Mr. Eaton stated the
meeting was very satisfying and we are encouraged and will keep moving forward.

No further comments were made.

COMMISSIONER COMMENTS

No comments were made.
Mr. Barnes anticipates the Executive Session will last approximately 20 minutes, for Potential
Litigation, per RCW 42.30.110(1)(i) with action anticipated. Mr. Barnes asked the public to notify

Port staff if they will return after the executive session.

Mr. Barnes recessed the Regular Commission Meeting at 4:59 p.m.

EXECUTIVE SESSION
A. Potential Litigation, per RCW 42.30.110(1)(i)

Mr. Barnes convened the meeting into Executive Session at 4:59 p.m. for approximately 20 minutes.

Mr. Barnes adjourned the Executive Session at 5:19 p.m.
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REGULAR COMMISSION MEETING

PORT OF KENNEWICK DRAFT JULY 14,2015 MINUTES

Mr. Barnes reconvened the meeting into General Session at 5:19 p.m.

Mr. Novakovich stated that Ms. Luke provided a legal explanation as to why the low bid did not meet
all of the qualifications. Mr. Novakovich believes it is in the best interest of the Port to maintain our
integrity and not deviate from our expectations of a complete bid. Furthermore, it is in the best interest
of the Port to disqualify the low bid and move forward with the second bid.

PUBLIC COMMENT

No one was in the audience.

MOTION: Commissioner Novakovich moved for approval of Resolution 2015-17, authorizing the
Port’s Executive Director to execute the contract with Banlin Construction, Inc., for the construction
improvements to the Clover Island Boat Launch facility for the sum of $730,000, plus applicable tax;
Commissioner Moak seconded.

Discussion:

Mr. Moak stated the Port has been consistent in maintaining the requirements of the bid
process. It is important for the Commission to maintain our consistency and integrity of the
process and supports the motion.

Mr. Barnes agrees with Mr. Moak and stated the consistent application of Port requirements in
the bid process is very important in maintaining the overall integrity of the Port and supports

the motion.

With no further discussion, All in favor 3:0. Motion carried unanimously.

ADJOURNMENT
With no further business to bring before the Board; the meeting was adjourned at 5:23 p.m.
APPROVED: PORT of KENNEWICK

BOARD of COMMISSIONERS

Don Barnes, President

Skip Novakovich, Vice President

Thomas Moak, Secretary
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Memorandum ,ci/

To: Tim Arntzen, Executive Director D\L

From: Larry Peterson

Date: July 24, 2015

Re: Vista Field Master Plan -Commission Policy Recommendations

The upcoming July 28, 2015 workshop meeting seems an excellent time for Commission
discussion of major policy matters related to the Vista Field Redevelopment master plan.
Due to the transparency of the process and the continual updates to the Commission there
should be little surprise on the direction of the master plan. Ideas regarding architectural
character and development themes will be shared with the public, which are mostly
concepts generated, discussed and refined over the last 7 months. However the time is
near for the Commission to formalize policy related matters which then become the
backbone on the master plan and implementation efforts.

Discussion of these policy matters during the interactive workshop format seems
consistent with the Port’s efforts to engage the public and demonstrate the deliberative
nature of their elected Commissioners’ to openly address the “big-issues.” Policy questions
involve singular and/or overlapping categories such as: design principles, financial
expectations, implementation & marketing efforts, inclusion of the entire economic
spectrum, partnership with catalytic non-profit groups and the City of Kennewick.

The Port’s appointed advisors, the Vista Vision Task Force discussed 5 of the policies listed
below and provided recommendations to the Commission on May 18, 2015. Surely there
are policy issue to discuss besides those listed below, however these items constitute the
majority of the “big-issues.” Decisions are not expected at the workshop, rather discussion
of the following ten (10) policy matters would be quite beneficial for staff directing DPZ’s
efforts to compile the master plan and it might be expected some of the policy matters
would become part of a resolution for Commission consideration in advance of actual
master plan adoption.

100,000 foot level

(Economic Policy)

#1 Return on Investment expectations

Is it more important to “make” the best urban place possible or “make” X millions
of dollars? This policy question appears to have inherent philosophical conflicts between
ROI and place making, but possibly discussion of the ROI timeline should occur. If
immediate return (5-15 years) is desired then design decision and details within the
working draft plan would need revision. However if the focus is on the 20, 30, 50 year
benefits to the community and the economic return over the long term then the general
principles to reinvest into the project as it develops would remain in the working draft.




(Priority Policy)

#2 Balancing Vista Field with other Port projects/efforts

How does the Port balance Vista Field redevelopment with other Port projects such
as Clover Island shoreline work, Columbia Gardens revitalization and development
at the former Tri-City Raceway considering the limited financial and staffing
resources? This question will be addressed through the Comprehensive Scheme update
due later this year, however considering and discussing how this important project will be
balanced can’t occur soon enough. Formal partnerships with agencies such as the USACE
(1135 shoreline program), City of Kennewick (Columbia Garden revitalization MOU)
necessitate dedication of resources for those efforts and potential partnerships with the
cities of Richland & West Richland likely will develop shortly further stretching resources.
The Port has many impactful projects underway at present, some of which are the result
of 5-10 years of planning to reach the present stages of implementation.

(Design & Economic Policy)

#3  LEAN “Utilize Efficiencies”

Should the Port embrace the “lean development” philosophy which focuses on
seeking efficiencies in development costs (reusing assets, not unnecessarily over-
sizing utilities); constructing adequate, not oversized roads; sufficient yet small
incremental development (pay as you go) and simplified development regulations
(pink zone)? This lean philosophy would also translate to the expected private sector
investment therefore the Port should be mindful of the private sector costs when crafting
design & development regulations. The V.V.T.F. made this recommendation and the tax
paying citizens seem to strongly encourage their leaders to spend their tax dollars wisely.

(Design Policy)
#4 NEW URBANISM “Not Suburban Sprawl”
Should the master plan be based upon the principles of New Urbanism? The V.V.T.F.
made this recommendation and in fact it was strongly conveyed that the New Urbanism
principles are the one element that would differentiate Vista Field from all other areas
within the Tri-Cities. The citizens attending the Charrette and responding to the Charrette
report echoed the V.V.T.F.’s recommendation.

(Design Policy)

#5  URBAN CENTER “Something Different”

Is it the Commissions intention the former Vista Field airport become the urban
center the Tri-Cities currently lacks?

The V.V.T.F. made this recommendation after some discussion about the implications to
other areas and jurisdictions within the community (downtown Kennewick, Uptown,
Southridge). The citizens attending the Charrette and responding to the Charrette report
echoed the V.V.T.F.’s recommendation.




(Social Policy)

#6 Housing for all within the Economic Spectrum

Should the Port take steps to assure that housing within Vista Field be affordable to
all within the community or should the affordability matter be left to market forces?
The idea that Vista Field could accommodate all persons from the highest paid executive
to the minimum wage earner was discussed at the Charrette. The 2013 EIS and February
2015 Charrette report identified the potential of 1,100+ residential units including both
rental apartments and ownership options of condos and attached single family housing.
Inherent price variations would exist due to unit sizing, therefore some range of options
would exist, however most urban areas have seen the values of desirable places (intent is
creation of a “desirable place”) escalate based upon place, not square footage of the unit,
which leaves many out of the market.

20,000 foot level

(Economic Policy)

#7  Vista Arts Center Incubation

Should the Port reserve a parcel sufficient for the construction of a 750-800 seat
performing arts center by the private sector and under what terms? The concept
generated during the Charrette of a privately funded “Stage 1” performing arts center has
evolved over the last 7 months due to the Arts Center Task Force’s efforts. The ACTF’s
working idea is the Port reserves and transfers a parcel (at low or no cost) for a catalytic
performing arts center funded by the private sector. Much of the ACTF’s effort is based
upon both a low/no cost transfer and a premier location within Vista Field, not an inferior
or “remainder” parcel.

(Implementation Policy)

#8  LOCAL CONTROL “Public Retains Control”

Should the Port complete the master plan and consider selling/ transferring the
project to one master developer or should the Port work with multiple developer,
both small and large to realize the vision? Obviously there are pro’s and con’s with
each approach and there may be position between the two ends of the spectrum, but it
would be helpful for the Commission to discuss this issue. The V.V.T.F. recommended the
Port retain control as the master developer and work with the private sector to realize the
vision, but they did leave some flexibility in their recommendation knowing this could be
a 20-year project and opportunities evolve.

(Implementation Policy)

#9 DEVELOPER RECRUITMENT or RFP PROCESS

Should the Port recruit developers familiar with New Urbanism development or
solicit interest through the RFP process? The mixed use nature of the plan and
new urbanism design principles pose challenges in finding the “right” developer when
the RFP process is utilized. The flexibility of the plan differs from the typical RFP




process when a specific uses is identified an established pad site or lot. Conversely
direct recruitment might involve questioning if the best developer is being considered.

(Implementation Policy)

#10 PARTNERSHIP “Public Agency Agreement”

What level of formal partnership should the Port seek prior to/in conjunction with
development of Vista Field? The Port’s partnership with the City could range from the
City approving changes to zoning codes & roadway standard to realize the community’s
vision at one end of the spectrum through a formal interlocal agreement involving both
staffing and funding commitments. The V.V.T.F. recommended the Port and City enter
into a formal, written agreement creating the framework for achieving the potential
surfaced through the Charrette process to facilitate and encourage development in the
Vista Field area.




